Department Chair Meeting Minutes

College of Arts and Sciences

April 14, 2009
The meeting was called to order at 8:00 a.m. on Tuesday, April 14, 2009.  Dr. Vagn K. Hansen, Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences, presided.  Department Chairs present:  Ms. Chiong-Yiao Chen, Dr. Paul Kittle, Dr. Michael Moeller, Dr. Bill Huddleston, Dr. Phil Bridgmon, Dr. Ron Smith, Dr. Bob Garfrerick, Dr. Craig Christy, Dr. Bill Strong, Dr. Christopher Maynard, Dr. David Muse, LTC Wayne Bergeron, Dr. David McCullough, Dr. Brenda Webb, Dr. Ed Joubert, Dr. Joy Borah, and Dr. Craig Robertson.  Jason Flynn attended the first part of the meeting.  Debbie Tubbs took the minutes.  
1.
Approval of Minutes.  The minutes were approved by consensus from the department chair meeting held on March 31, 2009.
2.
Undergraduate Curriculum Proposal from the Department of Communications.  Dr. Huddleston stated that he brought Jason Flynn to the meeting to answer specific questions regarding the new option being presented.  He made a motion for the addition of a film and digital media production option to the communication arts major and the new courses it entails.  The motion was seconded.  During discussion Dr. Huddleston and Mr. Flynn explained how the special fees would be used, how and where graduates could utilize this option in their careers, and how the Department of English and the Department of Communications communicated on cross-listing some of their courses.  It was noted that the option will have to be approved by ACHE but because we already meet viability there should be no problems at that level.  The motion was unanimously adopted. [For the record the new courses are:  COM 233 (1) Multimedia Communication, COM 331-L (3) Film and Digital Media Production Projects, COM 373 (3) Fundamentals of Aural-Visual Production, COM 393W (3) Short Screenplay Writing, COM 433 (3) Advanced Production Techniques, COM 473W-L (3) Feature Screenwriting Artistry II, FIL 493 (1-3) Film and Digital Media Production Practicum]  As Jason was leaving Dr. Hansen thanked him for his contributions to the discussion.
3.
Undergraduate Curriculum Proposal from the Department of Sociology.    Dr. Robertson made a motion to add SO 222 Current Social Problems to the list of approved elective courses in Area IV of General Education courses.  They also want to remove SO 221 as a prerequisite for SO 222.  The motion was seconded, discussed and unanimously adopted.  

As a side note, Dr. Hansen reminded the group that when these courses are added to general education they are expected to meet assessment and learning outcome expectations that are associated with it as currently being defined by the General Education Advisory Committee.

4.
Report from COAD Meeting – April 13. 2009.  Dr. Hansen reported that the following topics were discussed at the April 13 meeting:
-Summer school revenues being overseen by Academic Affairs.  


During discussion with the department chairs Dr. Hansen stated that many of the departments in Arts and Sciences more than cover the expense of faculty salaries and benefits; some departments do not.  He asked the department chairs to look at past summers and since there are few scholarships or out-of-state tuition students during a summer semester, to multiply credit hour production times students minus faculty salaries/benefits (benefits can be roughly estimated at 20% of salary) to see if their department is making money.  The revenue will go to Academic Affairs and there has been discussion among the COAD group of profits going to the college and if they reach our college, Dr. Hansen is interested in profits going to departments.  Dr. Hansen also stated that Jerri Bullard would be coming back to the COAD on April 27 to report numbers from preregistration so that they can get a picture of how summer school is looking revenue wise.
5.
Report from Visit to Vietnam and China and Follow Up.  Dr. Hansen shared some of the things he learned on his trip to Vietnam and China.  Highlights included:

-ESL is being offered by many different companies in Ho Chi Minh City and there is a lot of chaos in how it is being taught.  

-It is difficult in Ho Chi Minh City to get a Visa to come to the USA though it might be easier if English as a second language is already acquired.


-This has prompted an interest in obtaining teachers and our College of Education is looking at adding a Master’s ESL certificate in Secondary Education.  Our option in Arts and Sciences would be to offer it through the Department of English and Dr. Smith shared that it would require adding more faculty because the faculty who would teach those classes already have full loads so they are not in a position to develop a new option at this time.


-In China, only the top ten percent of applicants get into universities to obtain their degrees.  This could make getting to come to UNA desirable for others in that country who want to earn their degrees.


-There was interest in UNA providing distance learning, blended instruction, and on-line courses in the future for those countries.


-There seemed to be the most interest in business, computer science, and physics.  Dr. Hansen has also received a proposal for chemistry.

Dr. Hansen observed that Dr. Jhang is making serious changes by building strategies for our whole International operation while taking into account our capacities at UNA.  He stated he would like to invite Dr. Jhang to one of our future department chair meetings.

Dr. Robertson stated that he would like to see the social science niche explored at these universities and Dr. Moeller stated that industrial hygiene would also be beneficial to them.

6.
International Baccalaureate Degree.  Dr. Hansen stated that the International Baccalaureate degree is now being offered in eleven high schools in Alabama.  This degree has very high standards and high schools with this degree have their student outcomes examined every year.  There are two of these high schools in Decatur (Austin and Decatur High), one in Huntsville, and several in the Birmingham area.  The students can receive college credit for some of these courses.  Typically the courses are either high level or standard level.  Highly selective universities typically only accept high level courses while regional universities typically accept both levels.  The students receive numerical scores on their tests and Kim Mauldin has enrolled our first student with this degree from Africa.  Dr. Hansen has asked Craig Christy to help him in coming up with a policy for how we accept these courses (much like the AP, CLEP, ACTFL OPI Exams).  He will bring the draft to this group for their consideration.  He gave the website ibo.org if anyone should wish to investigate this topic further.
7.
Other.  


-Chris Maynard shared that his committee has made a recommendation to Dr. Warren to adopt Angel to replace the current Blackboard System.  They submitted two timelines, one with selective testing this summer, piloting in the fall and moving to it in the spring; the second with a selective testing in the fall, piloting in the spring and adoption next May.  He stated that there will be a year overlap with both systems running, if adopted.  It will be up to Dr. Warren to make the decision for adoption and which timeline to follow.  He also shared that on May 8 at the Best Practices Seminar there will be opportunities to see Angel in action if you did not get to attend the last presentation.

-Dr. Hansen asked the department chairs who are currently working on their five-year program review to meet with him next Tuesday at 8:00 a.m.  (English, Foreign Languages, Chemistry, and Mathematics)
The meeting was adjourned at 9:21 a.m.

